
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION
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Respondents represented by CAROL WORLEY, Attorney, Little Rock,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On March 13, 2012, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on January 4, 2012, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

January 6, 2012.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The prior opinions are res judicata and the law of this

claim.
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4. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$488 for temporary total disability and $366 for permanent partial

disability.

5. The claimant’s healing period ended on July 8, 2008.

6. The respondents have accepted and paid an anatomical

impairment to the body as a whole of 12 percent regarding the

claimant’s left shoulder.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Wage loss due to left shoulder and sacroiliac joint and/or

the L5-S1 joint.

2. Pain management recommended by Dr. Blankenship.

3. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant suffered compensable injuries to
his left shoulder, left knee and lower back on
December 13, 2006.  After multiple surgeries,
the Claimant has exhausted all available
medical treatment and continues to suffer from
a compensable back injury, an injury to his
left knee and left shoulder.  As a result of
these injuries the Claimant’s left leg has
atrophied.  He currently walks with an
antalgic gait and uses a cane for balance.  As
a result of the compensable injuries he has
suffered, the Claimant cannot return to his
prior work as an air traffic controller.
Prior to this accident, the Claimant was
earning an average weekly wage of $1,214.98
per week.  On August 8, 2011, the Claimant
went to work for Ozark transit at the rate of
$9.50 per hour, 32 hours per week.  The
Claimant is currently averaging $304.00 per
week.  The Claimant has suffered a significant
wage loss as a result of his injuries.”
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Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondents contend that all appropriate
benefits have been paid with regard to this
matter.  Claimant is not entitled to a
permanent impairment rating associated with
his lower back and cannot prove that his wage
loss is due to the compensable knee and
shoulder injuries.  Additional medical care in
the form of pain management for the back is
not reasonable and necessary.  Claimant’s need
for medical treatment for his back, if any, is
associated with pre-existing problems.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a fifty-six-year-old male who

was employed by the respondent as an air traffic controller.  The

claimant suffered admittedly compensable injuries to his left

shoulder, left knee, and low back on December 13, 2006, when the

claimant fell.  The claimant has asked the Commission to consider

his entitlement to wage loss disability benefits due to his left

shoulder and sacral joint and/or L5-S1 joint.

We will first consider the claimant’s request for wage loss

benefits due to his sacroiliac joint and/or L5-S1 joint

difficulties.  On October 20, 2011, this administrative law judge

issued an opinion in this matter.  The only issue that was to be

decided was the claimant’s entitlement to permanent physical

impairment from his sacroiliac problems and/or the L5-S1 disc.  In

that opinion, which has now become the law of this case, it was

decided that the claimant failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he was entitled to an anatomical impairment rating

for his sacroiliac joint problems and/or the L5-S1 disc.

In Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v. Connell, 340 Ark. 475 (2000) the

Supreme Court of the State of Arkansas determined that wage loss
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disability benefits may not be awarded absent the findings of a

specific percentage of permanent physical impairment.  Here, it has

previously been determined that the claimant has no permanent

physical impairment.  Since the claimant has no permanent physical

impairment for his sacroiliac joint and/or L5-S1 joint

difficulties, he cannot be entitled to any wage loss disability

benefits due to is sacroiliac joint and/or L5-S1 joint

difficulties.  Inasmuch, I find that the claimant has failed to

prove his entitlement to wage loss disability benefits regarding

his sacroiliac joint and/or L5-S1 joint problems.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider his

entitlement to wage loss disability benefits stemming from his

admittedly compensable left shoulder injury.  The respondents have

accepted and paid an anatomical impairment rating to the body as a

whole of 12 percent regarding the claimant’s left shoulder.

At the hearing in this matter, the claimant gave the following

testimony about his inability to perform his former job as an air

traffic controller:

“Q. Are you currently taking pain
medications?

A. I am taking hydrocodone, Celebrex, and
gabapentin.

Q. With regard to the pain medications, you
have been seen by a doctor that -- Dr.
Holder.  Is he qualified to determine whether
people are qualified to be air traffic
controllers?

A. Yeah.  He's the flight surgeon.
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Q. And are you qualified to be an air
traffic controller as you sit here today?

A. Not on the medication I am taking for
the pain.

Q. What medications do you take daily?

A. Hydrocodone -- for the pain areas,
hydrocodone, gabapentin, and Celebrex for
the inflammation.”

This testimony is supported by letter found at Claimant’s

Exhibit 1, Page 77, authored by Dr. Robert Holder.  In that letter

dated February 27 2012, Dr. Holder states:

“Mr. Burton no longer qualifies for an FAA
medical certificate under Title 14 of the Code
of Federal Regulations, Part 67, Medical
Standards and Certification, Item 17.8 A-an
airman is disqualified if he takes any mood
ameliorating medication, narcotics, or
sedating or sedative medications.  There are
no exceptions to this rule according to the
FAA.  His medications are verified; see letter
by Dr. Rodney Routsong and Dr. James
Blankenship.”

At the hearing, the claimant testified that he continued to

work as an air traffic controller until December 31, 2007.  After

his employment ended due to his inability to pass the flight

physical, the claimant sought new employment and eventually began

working with Ozark Regional Transit where the claimant performs the

duties of a bus driver.  The claimant testified that his pay rate

there was currently $10.50 per hour which was increased from his

beginning pay of $9.50 per hour.

During cross examination, the respondents’ attorney had the

following exchange regarding the claimant’s left shoulder:



6

“Q.   Your attorney had asked you at the 2009
hearing whether or not your shoulder was
better and you indicated that as far as you
were concerned it was resolved?

A.   There was no pain.  I still have range of
motion issues.

Q.   But the problems were resolved as far as
you were concerned, correct?

A.   The pain is, yes.”

Again on cross examination, the respondents’ attorney and the

claimant had the following exchange regarding the claimant’s reason

for being unable to pass a flight physical:

“Q.   I had asked you in your deposition --
and this was taken back in 2008 --the question
if you didn't have the back trouble that you
are having, could you continue to work at RVA.
You told me that you could.  Correct?

A.   If I didn't have the pain, yes.

Q.   You did pass another flight physical
after your 2006 injury, correct?

A.   In '07.”

On July 1, 2008, the claimant was seen by Dr. Christopher

Dougherty.  Dr. Dougherty is the physician who treated the claimant

for his left shoulder difficulties including two surgical

interventions.  In the medical report from the claimant’s visit of

July 1, 2008, the plan portion of that medical record states:

“Recommendations given include: Patient at MMI
at this time.  Plan is to recheck patient PRN.
Work restrictions based on back and deferred
to Dr. Routsong at this time.”

At the hearing in this matter, the claimant called a Mr.

Michael Sparks as a witness.  Mr. Sparks is an air traffic

controller who is currently employed by the respondent and worked
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with the claimant during his employment with the respondent.  Mr.

Sparks testified that air traffic controllers are unable to take

pain medications that are narcotic.  Mr. Sparks had the following

exchange with the Commission regarding the mental and physical

aspects of the duties of an air traffic controller:

“THE COURT:  When you said earlier that the
work was stressful, were you talking about the
mental aspect of the work?

          THE WITNESS:  Yes.

THE COURT:  There's no part of the work that
is physically stressful?

          THE WITNESS:  Correct.”

I do believe that the claimant has given credible testimony

about his inability to perform the job duties of an air traffic

controller; however, I do not believe his inability to do so is in

any way related to his compensable left shoulder injury.  All of

the medical records that have been introduced regarding pain

medications indicate that the claimant is currently taking those

medications due to his lower back and/or sacroiliac joint

difficulties.  The claimant himself testified that his left

shoulder pain itself has resolved.  It is clear from his testimony

and the letter by Dr. Holder that the claimant could continue the

duties as an air traffic controller except he is unable to pass his

flight physical due to his consumption of hydrocodone.  Here, the

claimant is unable to prove by a preponderance of the evidence that

he is entitled to wage loss disability benefits due to his

compensable left shoulder injury.  The claimant’s inability to

perform as an air traffic controller is due to his complaints of
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pain which cause his consumption of hydrocodone which is directly

related to his lower back and sacroiliac joint problems.  As

previously discussed, the claimant did not prove his entitlement to

an anatomical impairment rating in a previous decision by the

Commission and thus is not entitled to wage loss due to the lack of

anatomical impairment in that area of his body.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider his

entitlement to pain management recommended by Dr. Blankenship.  On

September 20, 2010, a hearing was conducted in this matter

regarding the claimant’s entitlement to additional medical

treatment as recommended by Dr. Blankenship.  On December 16, 2010,

the administrative law judge issued an opinion regarding that

request.  In the discussion portion of that opinion dated December

16, 2010, the administrative law judge stated:

“The first issue to be addressed is the
claimant’s entitlement to additional medical
services, as recommended by Dr. James
Blankenship. According to the reports of Dr.
Blankenship, these recommended medical
services are in the form of injections to the
claimant’s zygapophyseal joints and, more
importantly, in a form of a surgical fusion of
the L5 and S1 vertebrae with the use of
various instrumentation.”

In that same opinion, the findings of fact and conclusions of

law portion of the opinion, in part, states:

“The claimant has failed to prove that the
medical services recommended for his low back
difficulties by Dr. James Blankenship,
specifically a surgical fusion of the L5 and
S1 vertebrae, represents reasonably necessary
medical services for his compensable lumbar
injury, under Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508. The
claimant has failed to prove by the greater
weight of the credible evidence that such
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recommended medical services are necessitated
by or connected with the compensable lumbar
injury and have a reasonable expectation of
reducing the effects of this compensable
injury, so as to return the claimant to more
near his preinjury state.”

On January 21, 2011, the claimant was seen by Dr. Blankenship

at the Neurosurgery Spine Center.  Following is a portion of the

clinic note from that visit:

“History of Present Illness: Mr. Burton is
back in the office for the first time since
April of 2010.  He has lost his battle with
his workers’ compensation carrier.  He is back
in today with new plan films and a new MRI.
He states the location of his pain has not
changed and the severity is not that much
different, but he is even more deconditioned
than he was.  His weighted is 226 today.  On
his last visit, it was 222 so at least he is
holding his own somewhat.  His BMI is 31.8.”

The clinic note also indicates that the claimant is scheduled for

an anterior lumbar interbody arthrodesis at L5-S1 at this time.

On February 15, 2011, the claimant underwent surgical

intervention performed by Dr. Blankenship.  The claimant underwent

the following principal procedures:

“1. Transforaminal lumbar interbody
arthrodesis, L5-S1, with Peak interbody
implant and Affix plating at L5-S1.

2. Local bone graft harvest was done as well
as bone marrow aspiration from the
posterior iliac crest.

3. Intrathecal injection of Duramorph and
fentanyl and spinal Marcaine was given
for preemptive and postoperative
analgesia.”

On May 26, 2011, the claimant was seen by Dr. Blankenship with

a chief complaint of right posterior buttock pain.  Following is a

portion of the clinic note from that visit:
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“Danny is three months out from his surgical
intervention.  His axial back pain is
significantly better than it was
postoperatively.  He does feel that he has had
some significant relief from a standpoint of
his surgical intervention, but he still having
a lot of significant posterior buttock pain,
right greater than left.  He states that this
pain is the same SI joint region pain that he
was having prior to his surgical intervention.
He understands that this is a different and
separate area for his pain.  He has had this
injected before.”

On that same date, Dr. Blankenship attached an addendum to his

clinic note.  The addendum states as follows:

“I also need to address the fact that Mr.
Burton’s spinal fusion was done outside of his
Worker’s Comp injury.  He is doing great from
the standpoint of that pain but everything
else that now is related at least according to
Mr. burton, been covered by the judge in his
Worker’s Compensation case.  His other back
injuries, which will be his SI joints, etc.,
fall under this purview and therefore all
further medical treatment that is being done
by me is for this pain.  If the gentleman only
had the L5-S1 disk fusion with the x-rays
looking as good as they do today, he likely
would be discharged from my care.  The
remainder of his injuries and problems that
relate from his other injuries that are still
covered under his Worker’s Compensation
carrier is why we are continuing to treat him,
therefore, his injection in his SI joints
falls under his Workmen’s Compensation
purview, at least according to my
understanding of the judge’s ruling along with
the physical therapy that we have outlined.”

On January 30, 2012, Dr. Blankenship authored a clinic note

regarding the claimant which the body of that note follows:

“The above named patient has been placed at
MMI and rated according to the attached
dictation.  The patient does still suffer with
bilateral SI joint pain.  I do feel that his
SI joint pain debilitates him significantly.
I believe that he does have restrictions that
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need to be enforced secondary to his SI joint
pain.  These restrictions would include
limited stair climbing, no climbing ladders,
no prolonged sitting or standing, no lifting
greater than 20 pounds, and limited forward
flexion.  I also recommend that he needs to
continue the proper exercises and stretches to
do at home for his SI joint pain.  I offered
Mr. Burton to come back in to the clinic for
evaluation for possible I-Fuse procedure for
his SI joints.  It is a new procedure that I
am performing for SI joint pain.  His
workman’s compensation carrier has denied the
last injections that we recommended for his SI
joints.  If he were to decide to proceed with
the I-Fuse procedure, we would need to do
diagnostic SI joint injections prior to
performing the procedure.”

After review of the medical records that have been submitted

in this matter and the testimony of the claimant, I find that the

claimant is not entitled to the additional medical treatment as

recommended by Dr. Blankenship in the form of pain management.  It

appears that the pain that the claimant is currently dealing with

is the same type of pain that resulted in the surgical intervention

that was performed outside of his workers’ compensation case on

February 15, 2011, due to the decision filed by the Commission on

December 16, 2010, denying that requested medical treatment.  Dr.

Blankenship’s first medical report after that decision, the report

states, “He states the location of his pain is not changed and the

severity is at not that much different, but he is even more

deconditioned than he was.”  In Dr. Blankenship’s addendum from May

26, 2011, he makes the case that any treatment from that day

forward would be related to his worker’s compensation case “at

least according to Mr. Burton.”  I, however, disagree with that in

that it appears that the symptoms that the claimant continues to
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complain of and is currently seeking pain management for are the

same types of symptoms that he had prior to his injury in 2006.

Those complaints are well documented in the medical records

submitted by the respondents in this matter found at Respondents’

Exhibit 1, Pages 1 through 15.  The claimant’s current symptoms

appear to either stem from the problems that caused the surgical

intervention that was performed on February 15,2011, or the well

documented problems that preexisted his admittedly compensable low

back injury.  The claimant has failed to prove that his current

need for medical treatment is a result of his admittedly

compensable low back injury.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on January 4, 2012, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed January 6, 2012, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is entitled to wage loss disability benefits due

to his left shoulder and his sacral joint and/or the L5-S1 joint.
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3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is entitled to additional medical treatment in the

form of pain management recommended by Dr. Blankenship.

4. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that his attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee in this

matter.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


